

Minutes of the meeting of the **Council** held in The Assembly Room - The Council House (Chichester City Council), North Street, Chichester on Tuesday 21 May 2019 at 2.00 pm

Members Mrs E Hamilton (Chairman), Mrs N Graves (Vice-Chairman),

Present: Mrs C Apel, Mr G Barrett, Mrs T Bangert, Miss H Barrie, Mr M Bell,

Mr R Briscoe, Mr J Brown, Mr A Dignum, Mr G Evans, Mr F Hobbs,

Mr K Hughes, Mrs N Hume, Mrs D Johnson, Mr T Johnson,

Mrs E Lintill, Mrs S Lishman, Mr G McAra, Mr A Moss, Mr S Oakley,

Dr K O'Kelly, Mr C Page, Mr D E P Palmer, Mrs P Plant, Mr R Plowman, Mr H Potter, Mrs C Purnell, Mrs S Sharp,

Mr A J F Sutton, Mrs S Taylor and Mr P Wilding

Members not present:

Rev J H Bowden, Mr J W Elliott, Mrs J Fowler and Mr D Rodgers

Officers present all

items:

Mr N Bennett (Divisional Manager for Democratic Services), Mrs J Dodsworth (Director of Residents' Services), Mr A Frost (Director of Planning and Environment), Miss L Higenbottam (Democratic Services Manager), Mrs J Hotchkiss (Director of Growth and Place), Mr P E Over (Executive Director & Deputy Chief Executive), Mrs L Rudziak (Director of Housing and Communities), Mrs D Shepherd (Chief Executive) and

Mr J Ward (Director of Corporate Services)

1 Election of Chairman of the Council

The Chairman extended a warm welcome to everyone present and read out the emergency evacuation procedure.

The Council were asked for nominations for the Chairman of the Council for the ensuing year.

Mrs Lintill nominated Mrs Hamilton. This was seconded by Mrs Taylor.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

Mrs Hamilton was appointed as Chairman and signed the declaration of acceptance of office in the presence of the Chief Executive, Diane Shepherd.

2 Appointment of Vice-Chairman of the Council

The Council were asked for nominations for the Vice-Chairman of the Council for the ensuing year.

Mr Moss nominated Mrs Apel. This was seconded by Mr Plowman.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

Mrs Apel was appointed as Vice-Chairman. Mrs Apel took her seat at the top table and signed the declaration of acceptance of office in the presence of the Chief Executive, Diane Shepherd.

To receive the report of the Returning Officer on the District Council Elections held on 2 May 2019

The Chairman explained that she had been notified of an omission to the report. Under the results for Fernhurst Councillor Norma Graves (Conservative) should be listed.

On behalf of the Council the Chairman noted the report.

4 Minutes

In a show of hands the Council voted to approve the minutes of the meeting held on 5 March 2019.

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 5 March 2019 be approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

5 Urgent Items

There were no urgent items for consideration.

6 **Declarations of Interests**

The following members declared interests:

- Dr O'Kelly declared a personal interest in respect of agenda item 17 as a member of West Sussex County Council
- Mr Oakley declared a personal interest in respect of agenda item 17 as a member of West Sussex County Council
- Mrs Purnell declared a personal interest in respect of agenda item 17 as a member of West Sussex County Council
- Mr Plowman declared a personal interest in respect of agenda item 17 having resigned as the Director of Chichester Gateway Plus but remaining as a supporter of the group

7 Chairman's announcements

The Chairman announced apologies for absence from Cllr John-Henry Bowden, Cllr John W Elliott and Cllr Judy Fowler.

The Chairman then took the opportunity to welcome all members new and returning and acknowledged the work of those members who were not re-elected or did not stand.

The Chairman then thanked Mrs Dodsworth who would be leaving the council on 23 May 2019 for her hard work and wished her a long, happy and healthy retirement.

8 Election of the Leader of the Council

The Council were asked for nominations for the Leader of the Council for the four year term of the Council.

Mrs Taylor nominated Mrs Lintill. This was seconded by Mr Wilding.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

Mrs Lintill was appointed as Leader. Mrs Lintill took her seat at the top table and thanked members for her appointment.

9 Cabinet

Mrs Lintill then introduced her Cabinet as follows:

- Deputy Leader and Planning Portfolio Holder Susan Taylor
- Portfolio holder for Housing and Revenues & Benefits Peter Wilding
- Portfolio holder for the Environment and Chichester Contract Services Penny Plant
- Portfolio holder for Finance, Growth, Place and Regeneration Tony Dignum
- Portfolio holder for Community Services and Culture Roy Briscoe
- Portfolio holder for Democratic Services, Business Support and Promotion & Events
 Norma Graves

The new Cabinet members took their seats at the top table and thanked members for their appointments.

10 Review of Political Balance

The Chairman invited Mr Ward to introduce the report and explain the proposed amendments. Mr Ward explained that the Council has a duty to review representation of different political groups at its annual meeting. He outlined the first step of working out the overall proportion of the Council held by each political group:

- Conservatives 18 seats = 50%
- Liberal Democrats 11 seats = 30%
- Green Party 2 seats = 5.5%
- Labour 2 seats = 5.5%
- Local Alliance 2 seats = 5.5%
- Independent 1 seat = 3%

Mr Ward then explained that the second step is to take the proportions above and apply to each of the four ordinary committees. The total number of seats across the four committees is 38:

- Conservatives 19 seats
- Liberal Democrats 12 seats (rounded)

- Green Party 2 seats
- Labour 2 seats
- Local Alliance 2 seats
- Independent 1 seat

With regard to each committee:

- Corporate Governance and Audit Committee 8 seats:
 - Conservatives are entitled to 4 seats
 - Liberal Democrats are entitled to 2 seats
 - Minority parties are entitled to 2 seats with preference expressed for 1 seat to Green and 1 seat to Local Alliance
- Planning Committee 13 seats:
 - Conservatives are entitled to 7 seats
 - Liberal Democrats are entitled to 4 seats
 - The minority parties are entitled to 2 seats to which the Liberal Democrats have elected to give a seat to the Independent member)
- Licensing Committees 10 seats:
 - Conservatives are entitled to 5 seats
 - Liberal Democrats are entitled to 3 seats
 - The minority parties are entitled to 2 seats with preference expressed for 1 seat to Labour and 1 seat passed to the Independent member
- Standards Committee 7 seats:
 - The Conservative allocation has been rounded to 3 seats to ensure their overall allocation is correct
 - Liberal Democrats are entitled to 3 seats
 - The minority parties are entitled to 1 seat with preference expressed for 1 Labour seat

Although not an ordinary committee Mr Ward then explained the process for Overview and Scrutiny Committee which:

- Overall seats 11
- The Conservatives are entitled to seats 5 ½ seats which is rounded up to 6 seats
- The Liberal Democrats are entitled to 3 seats
- The minority parties are entitled to 2 seats however the Conservatives have elected to give 1 seat to the minority parties so that the Green's, Labour and Local Alliance all have 1 seat

Mr Ward explained that the proportionality rules also apply to the Investigation and Disciplinary Committee and Appeals Committee as set out in table 3 at section 4.9 of the report. He confirmed that proportionality rules does not apply to Cabinet or the Independent Remuneration Panel.

In a show of hands the Council voted to approve the recommendation.

RESOLVED

That the review of political balance arrangements set out in the report be approved and tables 1, 2 and 3 as amended be applied in making appointments to committees.

11 Appointment and Membership of Committees and their Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen

The Chairman invited Mr Ward to introduce the report and explain the proposed amendments. Mr Ward outlined each committee's proposed membership in turn:

Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Chairman – Mr A Moss

Vice-Chairman – Mr T Johnson

Mrs C Apel

Mrs T Bangert

Mr M Bell

Mr J W Elliott

Mr K Hughes

Mr D Palmer

Mr H Potter

Mrs S Sharp

Mr A Sutton

Corporate Governance and Audit Committee

Chairman – Dr K O'Kelly

Vice-Chairman – Mr T Johnson

Miss H Barrie

Mr M Bell

Mr J Brown

Mr A Dignum

Mr F Hobbs

Mr D Palmer

Planning Committee

Chairman - Mrs L C Purnell

Vice-Chairman - Rev J-H Bowden

Mr G Barrett

Mr R Briscoe

Mrs J Fowler

Mrs D Johnson

Mr G McAra

Mr S Oakley

Mr C Page

Mr H Potter

Mr D Rodgers

Mrs S Sharp

Mr P Wilding

General Licensing and Alcohol and Entertainment Licensing

Chairman – Mr G McAra Vice-Chairman – Mr A Moss Mrs T Bangert Mr J W Elliott Mr G Evans Mr K Hughes

Mr C Page

Mr U Dotto

Mr H Potter

Mr A Sutton

Mrs S Taylor

Standards Committee

Chairman – Mr R Plowman Vice-Chairman – Mrs S Taylor Mrs C Apel Mr G Evans Mrs S Lishman Mrs L C Purnell Mrs S Taylor Mr A Sutton

Investigation and Disciplinary Committee

Chairman – Mrs C Apel Vice-Chairman – Mrs S Taylor Mr G Evans Mrs C Purnell Mr A Sutton Miss H Barrie (reserve) Mr P Wilding (reserve)

Appeals Committee

Chairman – Mr P Wilding
Vice-Chairman – Mrs S Lishman
Mr F Hobbs
Mr A Moss
Mrs P Plant
Mrs S Taylor
Mrs C Apel (reserve)
Mr H Potter (reserve)

Mrs Lintill proposed the recommendations which were seconded by Mr Moss.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

RESOLVED

That the Council appoints members to serve on committees for 2019-2020 and their Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen as set out in the report and detailed in the amendments above, subject to decisions on the previous agenda item and to the nominations proposed by the party group leaders.

12 Appointments to External Organisations

The Chairman invited Mrs Lintill to introduce the report and outline each proposed appointment in turn:

Chichester Conservation Area	Mrs S Taylor
Advisory Committee	Mr R Plowman
Portsmouth Water Customer Forum	Mr S Oakley
Sussex Police and Crime Panel	Mr R Briscoe
	Mrs C Apel (Deputy)
Western Sussex Hospitals NHS Trust	Mrs D Johnson
Council of Governors	
West Sussex Health and Adult Social	Mrs T Bangert
Care Committee	_
Bourne Community College	Diane Shepherd
Governing Body	
Bourne Trust Board	Diane Shepherd
Chichester Harbour Conservancy	Mr A Moss
	Mr G Barrett
	Mrs P Plant (Reserve)
South Downs National Park Authority	Mr H Potter
West Sussex Pensions Forum	Mr J Ward

Mrs Lintill proposed the recommendations which were seconded by Mr Moss.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

RESOLVED

That the Council appoints members to serve on the outside organisations for 2019-2020 and longer term appointments/nominations as set out in the tables as amended.

13 **Public Question Time**

The following public questions were asked:

Question from Mr Holcroft:

My question relates to the Chichester Local Plan Policy AL6: Land South-West of Chichester (Apuldram and Donnington Parishes)

This parcel of land is totally unsuitable for industrial/housing development and an accompanying link road.

Hundreds of individuals and organisations have now objected or negatively commented on the proposed development, far more than any other strategic development in the Local Plan. These include Chichester Harbour Conservancy, CPRE Sussex, Sussex Wildlife Trust, Chichester Harbour Trust, The Environment Agency, West Wittering/Earnley/Birdham/Fishbourne/ Donnington Parish Councils, Southern Water, Natural England and many others including the Harbour Villages Lib Dems Campaign Team and Green Party members who I am sure are now represented in numbers here today.

The most common objections include:

- Major development on the fringe of the AONB
- Loss of the buffer zone outside the AONB.
- Breach of current and emerging AONB Management Plan
- SSSI Interest Impact Risk Zone, which affects the SAC, SPA and Ramsar designations.
- Wildlife loss
- Flooding concerns
- Historic and priority Chichester views
- Loss of highest quality agricultural land
- Urbanisation
- Light, air, noise, and soil pollution.
- Wastewater
- Lack of support for link road

This proposed development is a travesty and I urge the council members here today to consider what we will lose forever if it is allowed to proceed.

My question is will the Council and especially those new members who have campaigned against this development please propose and take a vote to remove this from the plan once and for all before it's too late.

Mrs Taylor provided the following answer:

Thank you for the question concerning the proposed allocation of land Southwest of Chichester for employment and residential development and the provision of the Stockbridge Link Road. The Council has a statutory duty to prepare a Local Plan to accommodate identified needs for development in accordance with government policy. Members of the Council recognise that difficult choices need to be made about which land to allocate for development and how to mitigate the impact of that development to take into account the need for infrastructure and to protect the natural and built environment. The Council has previously approved a Preferred Approach Plan which included the proposed allocation of land Southwest of Chichester and this was the subject of extensive public consultation earlier this year.

In due course, members of the Council will need to consider all of the representations made on the Preferred Approach Plan and determine the content of the next iteration of the Plan before it is subject to further public consultation and then examination by a planning inspector. Further evidence will be sought to aid the Council's consideration of potential allocations in the Plan.

West Sussex County Council is promoting the land Southwest of Chichester for development and will need to provide further evidence of how the site could be developed

in an acceptable manner which addresses the various planning constraints and concerns raised.

Furthermore, the Council is considering issues raised in representations relating to the proposed measures to mitigate the impact of development on the highways network. As part of this work it has asked transport consultants Peter Brett Associates to consider any potential options for mitigation that do not include a Stockbridge Link Road.

At this stage therefore no final decisions have been made by the Council regarding this site. The content of the Plan to be submitted for examination, including whether the land Southwest of Chichester remains in the Plan as an allocation, will need to be agreed at a future meeting of the full Council.

Question from Ms Godsmark:

Why are there no fresh food shops in the city centre? Chichester has not had a butcher's, a fishmonger's, a greengrocer's in the city for over 20 years due to high rates and rents.

Mr Dignum provided the following answer:

It is true that there used to be butchers, greengrocers and fishmongers in the city centre over 20 years ago but those businesses closed due to the impact of shoppers' preference for using supermarkets. This was a national trend and driven by market forces. At the time there were very few vacant shops in the city centre with plenty of other retail businesses ready to take on the premises, selling products which consumers wished to buy.

However the last few years have seen considerable change on high streets across the country – this is a national trend and is not peculiar to Chichester

Retailers are trying to come to terms with:-

- the shift to online shopping, 20% retail sales currently online and expected to rise to 30% within a few years.
- lower consumer confidence
- consumer preference for out of town options
- increasing staffing costs leading to cut backs on staffing at a time when the consumer is more demanding
- consumers looking for 'experiences' younger consumers in particular moving away from owning things and spending on experiences.

Chichester is performing better than most with the current vacancy rate of 8.2% being lower than the South East average and lower than the national average at 10.2%

It is important to note that the District Council does not set business rates; the council collect them on behalf of central government with the majority going to central government and WSCC.

Business rates are set by Central Government, which sets the multiplier, a pence in the pound value, which is then applied to the rateable value. The rateable value is set by the Valuation Office Agency on behalf of Central Government, the rateable values are linked to rental values and the rents are set by the landlords, the District Council has no control over either the rateable value or the rate multiplier.

The District Council owns a small number of retail units in Crane Street and one other in the city centre. All the other premises are owned by a mixture of Pension and Investment funds, local private landlords, other private landlords and a small number owned by the Cathedral.

With regard to the Buttermarket, it is owned by the City Council and all decisions regarding leases were made by the City Council and their chosen developer.

The District Council does not have the powers to decide which individual business can open. If premises are designated as A1 retail, it can be occupied by a relevant business regardless of whether they are independent or a multiple, the council does not have the power to insist on an independent occupier and it is the landlord's decision as to who they take on as a tenant.

The District Council has a number of projects to support the high street but this cannot be done in isolation and needs the support of partners including WSCC, the City Council and the Business Improvement District (BID).

Question from Ms Weeks:

The question is: what steps is the Council able to take to reduce the number of empty shops in Chichester?

Mr Dignum provided the following answer:

Working with key partners including WSCC, Chichester City Council, BID, Chichester College, University of Chichester, the Council adopted a vision for Chichester in December 2017. Within the associated action plan there a number of projects to support the High Street, these include:

- An application to the Government's Future High Street fund for funding to improvements the public realm and the infrastructure in West Street
- Supporting the local tourism sector with investment in Visit Chichester.
- An appointment of an Events and Promotions Officer to attract visitors into the city and to coordinate an events programme working with national retailers and the BID
- Reviewing the market provision, supporting the farmers market and introducing a new Christmas market
- A retail and mentoring programme to support independent high street retailers in our City and rural towns and centres
- New shop front premises grants to improve the external appearance of the retail premises
- An enabling grant programme open to all small business
- Business contact programme provided by our Economic Development Officers
- Exploring the possibility of pop up shops where units remain vacant for a period of time.
- A way finding and signage project being led by the BID
- Improvements to the street furniture being led by the City Council
- Reviewing the retail policies in the new local plan

Question from Mr Porter:

Summersdale's environment, both built and natural, continues to suffer, as none of its properties are listed buildings and many of its trees have little protection. I submit therefore that the District Council should, as a matter of urgency, appoint a conservation consultant to carry out the necessary work of appraisal for a Conservation Area.

This would, I imagine, involve drawing a draft boundary for a Summersdale Conservation Area, for consultation with local residents which builds on the excellent Summerdale Neighbourhood Character Appraisal., which was carried out as long ago as 2008 by the Summersdale Residents' Association: This Appraisal, although adopted by Chichester City Council was, for reasons which remain unclear, not adopted by the District Council.

The character of the local environment is not therefore a 'material consideration' when planning applications are processed.

Pending a full Conservation Area appraisal, I would like to request that CDC should adopt the SRA Neighbourhood Character Appraisal as a matter of urgency, before any more buildings of character are lost and the local environment is spoilt.

Mrs Taylor provided the following answer:

Thank you for the question concerning the proposed consideration of whether the Summersdale area should be designated as a conservation area. When the Cabinet considered the Chichester Conservation Area Character Appraisal Review on 6 September 2016 it resolved, 'That an assessment of the Summersdale area to assess its potential for conservation area designation, raised by a number of respondents to the Chichester Conservation Area consultation, be undertaken in connection with the future review and appraisal of the Graylingwell Conservation Area.'

The Council adopted the Historic Environment Strategy and Action Plan in February 2017 and this set out a programme for future conservation area appraisals. Unfortunately due to vacant posts within the Conservation and Design Team this work has not progressed as quickly as anticipated. However, the current programme sets out that the reviews of Fishbourne, Westbourne, Hunston, Donnington and Prinsted conservation area character appraisals be completed prior to a new appraisal for the Graylingwell area following the anticipated completion of development.

Recruitment to the vacant posts means that this work programme can now recommence. It is not correct to state that the character of the local environment is not a material consideration as such issues are assessed against policies in the Council's adopted Local Plan. However, as the Neighbourhood Character Appraisal has not been adopted by the Council it would have minimal weight. Should the Summersdale Residents' Association wish the Council to reconsider its decision as to whether to adopt the character appraisal as a material consideration it should write to the Council with a copy of the character appraisal and a statement of the consultation that was carried out. The Council could then formally consider whether this would be appropriate or not.

Question from Mr Lloyd-Williams:

What percentage of newly elected councillors attended the training/induction sessions?

Mrs Graves provided the following answer:

Thank you for the question regarding member induction following the recent elections.

The member induction sessions are still in full swing, so it is not possible to give complete figures until later in the summer. However for the sessions that have taken place so far the numbers are as follows:

Session 1 – "getting started" – 22 of 36 members attended or 61%.

Session 2 – "Chichester contract services" – 13 members attended, or 36%.

Session 3 – "growth and place" – 14 members attended, or 39%.

In addition almost all members (35 out of 36) have attended 1 to 1 meetings with the Democratic Services team. The one remaining councillor is booked in for their 1 to 1 session in June.

I would encourage all members to attend the induction sessions where possible, and this is especially important for committee specific training sessions such as the training for the planning, and licencing committees.

Question from Mr Record:

My question is about how planning decisions will be made for adequate cycle provision along Westgate. There has yet to be any consultation over how existing cycle routes will be integrated into the West of Chichester Strategic Development's Southern Access Road. How can coherent cycleway infrastructure be guided by a steering committee without considering how it joins the next section of cycleway?

Specifically it refers to the S106 order associated with planning application 14/04301/OUT.

Mrs Taylor provided the following answer:

The outline planning permission granted by the Council last year for the first phase of the Whitehouse Farm development includes indicative plans that set the principle of requiring the developer to make off-site highway improvements in connection with the development. However, the final details of this work must be agreed by West Sussex County Council (WSCC). The planning permission requires this process to be subject to an advisory Infrastructure Steering Group, to include District and County Councillors, as well as appropriate resident and community groups. This group will be managed and led by WSCC and must be set up no later than three months after the start of the housing development. An agreed solution must be approved before the occupation of 140th dwelling.

Question from Ms Sabin:

Regarding the development that will affect the western end of Westgate, Chichester, and the flow of traffic, including bicycles, around a remodelled roundabout, which experts on sustainable transport have been or will be consulted by the relevant steering group? When

will the documentation containing such expert advice be made available to the public? And can the Council please reassure its public that the 'masterplan' for the West of Chichester Strategic Development will be guided/revised in the light of some wisdom around sustainable transport solutions.

Having seen drawings that show what is being proposed at the end of Westgate, if I was facing this route in reality, I would probably choose to skip the silliness of all the backwardsing and forwardsing of an ill-conceived cycle route, take my chances and nip across the road. The trouble is, drivers would see a cycle way, that I'm not on it, and get annoyed, which I would really struggle with.... Actually, thinking about it, I'd quite possibly end up staying on the A259, taking my life in my hands and crossing the big ringroad roadabout. I think my point is, I wouldn't want my kids, or anyone I care about, to have to make this choice. There must be a better way!

Mrs Taylor provided the following answer:

CDC has contracted a consultant to audit the existing cycling provision in Chichester. The work, which will include public consultation, will ultimately provide a Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan incorporating a prioritised list of schemes for funding. West Sussex County is responsible for the local road network and, as such, CDC is working with WSCC on this work. With regard to works required in connection with the West of Chichester Strategic Development Site; final details of this work must be approved by West Sussex County Council (WSCC), a process that will be informed by an Infrastructure Steering Group, involving District and County Councillors and appropriate resident and community groups.

Question from Mr Dicker:

When will we the "respondants" see the revised plan based on a very large number of comments?

When will the decision be taken that the proposed allocation for accepting the unmet housing need from the SDNP of 42 homes a year be coming for decision at this council. When it does should those councillors whose wards are inside the SDNP vote on the matter as they have a clear interest?

Why when a recent environment agency report implores councils to not build in flood plain are we still contemplating building on the site at Donnington/Apuldram an employment space, link road and at least 100 houses?

As Rolls Royce has publicly asked to expand its site why are we not placing the employment site in that location a recommendation previously rejected by this council. It would also have the added appeal of having a Technology/innovation focus for Chichester?

Mrs Taylor provided the following answer:

Thank you for the question concerning the progress of the Local Plan Review. The Local Plan Review: Publication Plan was originally due to be considered at the July Council meeting. However, given the number of issues raised through the recent consultation, and in particular the need to develop a nutrient neutral policy with regard to nitrogen deposition to Chichester and Pagham Harbours and the need to augment the evidence base for

transport mitigation, there will be a delay whilst this work is carried out. The Council will need to formally agree an updated timetable in due course.

The housing provision within the Local Plan Review and whether this includes meeting the need for some 41 dwellings per annum arising from the Chichester District part of the South Downs National Park will be a decision of the whole Council. All members will be entitled to vote on this issue, unless they consider that they have a prejudicial and pecuniary interest which they would need to declare. It should be noted that whilst the proposed land allocation at South-West Chichester includes some land within flood zones 2 & 3, the majority of the land is within flood zone 1 and it is anticipated that all of the development for homes and jobs would be located in flood zone 1. West Sussex County Council, which is promoting the land for development, has indicated it will be carrying out further preparatory work to demonstrate how the site could be delivered.

All representations, including those made by Rolls Royce, will be considered by members in due course when determining the content of the Plan that will be submitted for examination by an independent Inspector.

Question from Ms Turner:

Is the Council considering development proposals for the Cattle Market car park and if so, what plans are there to incorporate existing informal walking and cycling routes and existing and new greenery into the site?

Mr Dignum provided the following answer:

The District Council has no formal development proposals for the Cattle Market Car Park at present. However, it is in the process of reviewing all of its landholdings and a report on the findings will be presented to Cabinet in due course once completed.

14 S106 Allocation - Graylingwell Chapel

The Chairman invited Mr Briscoe to introduce the report and referred members to the recommendation made by the Cabinet at its meeting on 2 April 2019 which appears on page 27 of the agenda pack.

Mr Briscoe proposed the recommendation which was seconded by Mrs Lintill.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

RESOLVED

That the Council releases £221,131.76 Section 106 Community Facilities monies plus interests accrued to date of release to Chichester Community Development Trust for the conversion and extension of Graylingwell Chapel for community use.

15 Senior Staff Pay Policy Statement

The Chairman invited Mrs Graves to introduce the report and referred members to the recommendation made by the Cabinet at its meeting on 2 April 2019 which appears on page 33 of the agenda pack.

Mrs Graves proposed the recommendation which was seconded by Mrs Lintill.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

RESOLVED

That the Senior Staff Pay Policy Statement 2019-2020 be published.

16 Gambling Act 2005 - The Council's proposed Draft Statement of Policy 2019-2022

The Chairman invited Mrs Graves to introduce the report and referred members to the recommendation made by the Alcohol and Entertainment Licensing Committee at its meeting on 27 February 2019 which appears on page 59 of the agenda pack.

Mr Plowman asked a question regarding what the council does to support people with problems around online gambling. Mrs Graves agreed to provide a written response.

Mrs Graves proposed the recommendation which was seconded by Mrs Lintill.

In a show of hands the Council voted in favour.

RESOLVED

That the Policy (as amended in accordance with section 3.2 and 3.3 of the report) be approved and published.

17 Acceptance of Southern Gateway flexibility funding from the Coast to Capital Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)

The Chairman explained that the report is for noting only.

On behalf of the Council the Chairman noted the report.

18 Questions to the Executive

The Chairman invited questions to the Executive.

Dr O'Kelly asked whether the Cabinet member for Housing would commit the Council to eradicating rough sleeping. Mr Wilding agreed to come back to members with a written response.

Mr Brown asked for consideration to be given to the timings of council committee meetings to include evening meetings following the election of a greater number of councillors who work or have other commitments during the day. Mrs Lintill agreed to instruct officers to write an options report.

Mr Plowman asked for comment on the timing of the delivery of facilities for the Graylingwell park development in comparison to the Whitehouse Farm development. Mr Frost was invited to respond and explained that the Graylingwell development is already underway whereas Whitehouse Farm has yet to start development. Mr Frost was not aware of any breach of the Section 106 agreement for Graylingwell.

Mr Plowman also asked for comment on the delivery of the Summersdale Conservation Area report and requested a completion date of no more than three months. Mr Frost was invited to respond and explained that if resubmitted the Summersdale Character appraisal could be considered. He explained that three months would be an unrealistic timescale but he offered to discuss the timescale with Mr Plowman further outside of the meeting.

Mr Moss asked Mrs Lintill to write to the Leader of West Sussex County Council regarding Children's Social Services. Mrs Lintill agreed to write but also explained that she would be meeting the West Sussex County Council Leader shortly.

Mrs Bangert asked how much money is spent on planning enforcement and addressing people not following Tree Preservation Orders. Mrs Taylor explained that there is a process for enforcement and fines can be issued. Mr Frost added that hedges are not protected by Tree Preservation Orders. He offered to discuss any individual cases outside of the meeting.

Mrs Hume asked what provision is in place to try and encourage black and ethnic minorities amongst members and senior officers. Mrs Shepherd was invited to respond. She explained that the council takes diversity seriously but it is up to political groups to field a wide range of candidates. She added that the council is generally representative of the district as a whole.

Mr Oakley asked the following:

- What lessons have been learned by officers in relation to the S106 (and triggers) for the provision of play areas on two sites in Tangmere (Meadow Way and the Hangar site); and
- 2. Will an air quality and economic impact assessment be carried out associated with the works shortly to commence on the A27 related to the Shopwyke Lakes development and if so, will or can this be used to inform the Transport Study and policies in the Local Plan Review. For information, I understand the planned works to be:
 - a. Northern access junction
 - b. Portfield roundabout modifications
 - c. Western access
 - d. Pedestrian crossing and bus gate to Shopwyke Road
 - e. Western pedestrian/cycle bridge to the A27 Chichester by pass.

Mrs Taylor agreed to provide written responses.

19 Late Items

There were no late items.

20 Exclusion of the press and public

There was no requirement to exclude the press and public.

The meeting ended at 3.55 pm	
CHAIRMAN	Date: